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DRAFT  TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR SESSION

January 8, 2003
The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room at the Nags Head Municipal Complex at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, January 8, 2003.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Robert Muller; Mayor Pro Tem George Farah III; 

Comr. Doug Remaley; Comr. Brant Murray; and Comr. Anna Sadler

COMRS ABSENT:
None

OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Webb Fuller; Deputy Town Manager Rhonda Sommer; Town Attorney Ike McRee; Roberta Thuman; Tim Wilson; Bruce Bortz; Andy Garman; Courtney Gallop; Charlie Cameron; Butch Osborne; Dave Clark; Jim Northrup; Don Bailey; Albert Grimm; Shirley Grimm; Chuck Blazek; Bruce Cauthern; Pogie Worsley; Harry Thompson; Eddie Reed; Susan Ruiz-Evans; Pat Storey; Bill Meredith; John DeLucia; Bob Oakes; Matt Artz; and Town Clerk Carolyn Morris

Mayor Muller called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.  A moment of silent meditation was followed by the Pledge of Allegiance to the United States flag.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE – PAT STOREY

Pat Storey, League of Women Voters; publicly acknowledged and thanked the Board for being a contributing sponsor of the Citizens Guide; she distributed a 2003 Guide to each Board member; Mayor Muller commended the Guide and thanked Ms. Storey.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE – PAT STOREY

Pat Storey, League of Women Voters; explained that candidate forums are held by the League of Women Voters but are prohibited from being aired on the Government Access Channel (GAC); the GAC Committee will be meeting on February 4, 2003 and the League will be at the meeting to request that the GACC agreement be modified to allow the airing of candidate forums on the GAC; she said that the League feels that the forums are not advertising or political but are a way to inform the public; on behalf of the League she is looking for support from the GAC Committee and from the public.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE – BILL MEREDITH

Bill Meredith, Nags Head resident and former Commissioner; spoke concerning duck hunting in Nags Head; there are only three (3) area game wardens (in Dare County, Currituck County, and in Camden County); hunters are endangering other people when they shoot the ducks; another issue concerns people who are feeding the geese but in September a heavy toll is taken by those who hunt geese which concerns him because the geese cannot be eaten; he would like the town to enforce a one-mile distance limit on hunting.  He requests that the town encourage the Wildlife Commission to do something about this issue and to support the Nags Head shoreline as a sanctuary.   

Town Manager Fuller explained that the Sound is out of town jurisdiction.

Mayor Muller explained that the Dare County Game Commission is the entity that Mr. Meredith needs to contact as they set up and license the blinds.  Bill Meredith expressed his concern that the Commission has not followed up or taken action in the past on this issue.  

Chief Cameron emphasized that the Wildlife Resources Commission and the Dare County Gaming Commission should address these issues.

Comr. Sadler said that she feels this discussion involves more of an enforcement issue and suggested that the Wildlife Gaming Commission be contacted.  Mayor Muller said that he will include this discussion under his agenda later in today’s meeting.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller closed Audience Response at 9:28 a.m.

CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda consisted of the following agenda items:

-
Consideration of Budget Adjustment #7 to FY 02/03 Budget

-
Consideration of Tax Adjustment Report

-
Request for PUBLIC HEARING to consider proposed amendments to the Town Code pertaining to fences for HVAC equipment

-
Request for PUBLIC HEARING to consider proposed amendments to the Town Code to allow cargo lifts in required yards

-
Request for PUBLIC HEARING to consider proposed amendments to the Town Code to allow haunted houses as a conditional use

-
Request for PUBLIC HEARING to consider proposed amendments to the Town Code pertaining to municipally-owned recreational facilities as a conditional use

-
Request for PUBLIC HEARING to consider proposed amendments to the Town Code to remove Health Department approval for site plans and subdivisions

-
Consideration of revised agreement for NC Local Government Debt Setoff Clearinghouse Program

-
Request to increase bad check penalties as required by new legislation

-
Consideration of ordinance amendment for beach driving to remove staff inspection of vehicles registered in states without formal registration requirement

-
Consideration of job description updates and classification changes for Septic Health Coordinator and Animal Control Officer

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously.

A copy of Budget Adjustment #7, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “A”.

A copy of the Tax Adjustment Report, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “B”.

The memo from the Tax Collector, dated December 27, 2002, requesting approval of the amendment to the NC Local Government Debt Setoff Clearinghouse Program, as approved, read in part as follows:

“Beginning January 1, 2003, counties and cities will no longer be charged $15 for each successful match of delinquent debt against an individual debtor’s tax refund.

‘Recent legislation permits charging the debtor a $15 collection assistance fee. This fee will be added by the clearinghouse to the debt amount submitted by participating local governments. This also includes any prior debts already submitted.

‘The Department of Revenue also now allows counties and cities to combine debts to meet the $50 minimum.

‘Request:  Please approve amendment to original Debt Set-off Program, as attached.”

The request to increase bad check penalties memo from the Tax Collector, dated December 19, 2002, as approved, read in part as follows:

“The prior minimum penalty set by G.S. 105-357(b) that is to be applied when a check is given in payment of taxes and the check is returned because of insufficient funds or nonexistence of an account is $1.00, or ten percent (10%) of the amount of the check, whichever is greater.  

‘Recent legislation, Session Law 2002-156 (HB 1523), increased this minimum penalty to $25 or ten percent (10%) of the amount of the check, whichever is greater.

‘Board Action Requested:  Request that you approve revision of the Consolidated Fee Schedule to $25 or ten percent (10%) of the amount of the check, whichever is greater.”

A copy of the ordinance concerning beach driving and out-of-state vehicle registration, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “C”.

The job descriptions and classification changes for Septic Health Coordinator and Animal Control Officer, as approved, are on file in the Town Clerk’s Office.

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

PUBLIC HEARING TO CONSIDER CONDITIONAL USE APPLICATION/SITE PLAN FOR SONIC DRIVE-IN RESTAURANT, 5211 SOUTH CROATAN HIGHWAY

Zoning Administrator Courtney Gallop summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development memo dated December 27, 2002, which read in part as follows:

“ZONING:
SPD-C Village Commercial-2 

‘LAND USE CLASSIFICATION:
D-1 Developed 

‘PROJECT DESCRIPTION:   Albemarle Engineering on behalf of J. D. Landholdings, LLC has submitted the attached site plan/conditional use application for the construction of a 2008 square foot drive-in/drive-through restaurant with “car hop” service. The 57,932 square foot site is would be comprised of future lots 22 and 23 of the Elliott Estates subdivision. The two lots shown on the site plan would need to be recombined into one lot of record prior to the issuance of the building permit. As is the case with the other site plans approved in this subdivision, occupancy of the site will be permitted when the shared access road along the eastern boundary of the site from Epstein Street, north to the Village Playhouse lot is installed and approved by the Town. 

‘The property is located in the Village Commercial-2 district where drive-in restaurants are a conditional use. The proposed use of the subject property is consistent with its land use classification which is D-1 Developed. The site is located on the east side of US 158 just south of the US 158 intersection with Epstein Street.

‘No indoor seating or indoor customer service is proposed. Patrons would be served by restaurant staff on foot, after parking and placing an order from a remote intercom located at the outdoor seating areas in the center and sides of the site. Patrons could also place drive-through orders at the menu board near the site entrance and pick up the order without exiting the vehicle.

‘The parking calculation shown on the site plan complies with applicable parking standards for drive-in and drive-through restaurants set forth by Section 22-251 of the zoning ordinance. The Town Engineer has approved loading, internal site circulation, and site ingress and egress. Stormwater management approval is not required until prior to issuance of the building permit. Setbacks and lot coverage as shown, comply with the zoning ordinance.

‘The proposed fire hydrant location shown on the plan is not the location preferred by the Fire Department however the this location complies with current fire safety codes and therefore is approved by the Fire Department. 

‘Staff and the Town Engineer recommended that the applicant provide written consent from the party to whom the 10-foot utility easement is granted, to pave over the easement that currently exists on the site prior to review by the Board of Commissioners. The attached letter from Carolina Water Services explains the company’s intention to retain the easement in its current location and states that the pavement will be restored by the company if the easement must be excavated. 

‘The parking lot lighting plan complies with the standards set forth in Section 22-255 for high activity level parking lots. Today’s zoning ordinance does not set forth a lighting standard for drive-in restaurant canopy lighting. The applicant has indicated to staff that the areas under the service canopies will be illuminated at the same illumination standard allowed for automobile service station canopies under today’s zoning ordinance. The Board of Commissioners, at their January 8, 2003 meeting, will be considering a zoning text amendment that if approved, would allow the drive in restaurant canopy lighting standard to match that of automobile service stations. Staff has recommended a less intense illumination level. Staff recommends that prior to the issuance of a building permit the canopy lighting plan shall be in full compliance with the zoning ordinance.

‘Planning Board recommendation:

At their regular meeting of December 17, 2002 all Planning Board members voted to recommend approval of the Sonic conditional use application with several conditions. All the conditions except for staff’s one recommended condition below, have all been satisfied.

‘Staff Recommendation:

Because the site plan under consideration is a conditional use application, the Board of Commissioners shall make affirmative findings of the following:

1. The applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances.

The proposed plan satisfies the requirements of the Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances.

2. The use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted.

It is staff’s opinion that this proposal will not pose a danger to public health and safety if developed in compliance with the proposed site plan.

3. The use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town as said facilities and capabilities would exist on the completion date of the conditional use for which the application is made.

Please refer to the attached memorandum from the fire department.

‘The Planning and Development Staff recommend approval of the Sonic drive-in Restaurant site plan application with the following condition:

-
Prior to issuance of a building permit the applicant shall submit a canopy lighting plan that complies fully with the zoning ordinance in effect at that time.”

Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Tuesday, December 24, 2002, as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 9:34 a.m.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 9:34 a.m.

In response to a question from Mayor Pro Tem Farah, Ms. Gallop stated that staff has made sure the applicant is aware of the section in the Town Code concerning canopy construction, maintenance, and inspection.

John DeLucia, Albemarle Engineering; stated that the structural engineers are aware of the extreme weather conditions and the wind in the area.

Comr. Sadler confirmed that if no action is taken today by the Board concerning lighting, there would be no standards in place for canopy lighting.

Mayor Muller questioned staff if they are concerned about possible noise impacts to neighboring sites.  

Ms. Gallop stated that staff is satisfied that the town’s noise ordinance will adequately control noise; Planning Director Tim Wilson said that the speaker systems are similar to those found at banking institutions.  Mayor Muller pointed out that approval of the site plan is not approval of a specific speaker design. 

Comr. Murray confirmed with Ms. Gallop that public restrooms are inside but there is no indoor customer seating.  He also questioned sewage capacity; Mr. DeLucia explained that data from corporate headquarters and from other locations was used to determine sewage capacity; he also explained that a lot of the water used in this facility is in hose-down that does not go into the sewer system. 

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to make the following findings of fact:

-
The applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances.

-
The use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted.

-
The use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town as said facilities and capabilities would exist on the completion date of the conditional use for which the application is made.

And to approve the site plan with the following condition:

-
Prior to issuance of a building permit the applicant shall submit a canopy lighting plan that complies fully with the zoning ordinance in effect at that time.

The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously.

PUBLIC HEARING TO CONSIDER PROPOSED AMENDMENTS TO SECTION 22-255 OUTDOOR LIGHTING OF THE TOWN CODE PERTAINING TO LIGHTING STANDARDS FOR DRIVE-IN RESTAURANTS
Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development memo dated December 18, 2002, which read in part as follows:

“Albemarle Engineering is proposing an amendment to add drive-in restaurant canopies to the Specific Lighting Application Standards section of the Outdoor Lighting Ordinance. The proposal is to apply the same standards that currently exist for automobile service stations and banking facilities to drive-in restaurant canopies. It is the applicant’s opinion that similar tasks such as reading and exchanging money require similar light levels. 

‘The Town’s current standards for canopies require light fixtures only under the canopy and they must be fully recessed or cut-off type fixtures. The Town’s maximum illumination level is fifteen (15) foot-candles. The minimum illumination level is two (2) foot-candles. 

‘Staff is proposing an amendment that establishes a lower maximum level of illumination, ten (10) maximum maintained foot-candles, for drive-in restaurant canopies. This figure is based on an IES recommended lighting level for indoor restaurant seating areas. Application engineers for Ruud Lighting recommended an interior lighting level of ten (10) averaged foot-candles for Happy Days Restaurant. National chain fast food restaurants recognize eight (8) averaged foot-candles as a very good level for site lighting levels including takeout window areas. 

‘In addition to the above, the frequent motor vehicle/pedestrian conflicts that exist at gas pump islands of automobile service stations do not exist at restaurant canopy service areas. Handling petroleum products safely at a service station is a genuine concern that does not exist at drive-in restaurants. The security concerns involving nighttime banking at outdoor banking facilities are different and much greater than drive–in restaurants. The organization that creates national lighting standards, Illumination Engineering Society (IES) has no recommendation specific to drive-in restaurant canopies. 

‘Please find attached the two proposals, one from the applicant and one from staff. The applicant requests a maximum of fifteen (15) foot-candles and staff recommends a maximum of ten (10) foot-candles.

‘Staff Recommendation:

For the reasons listed above staff recommends that the proposal be approved with a lesser lighting level of ten (10) foot-candles as opposed to the fifteen (15) foot-candles requested by the applicant.

‘Planning Board Recommendation:

The Planning Board voted four [Shafer, Taylor, Royston, Oaksmith]-to-two [Oakes, Flynn] to support Staff’s proposed amendment. The two dissenting members felt that a higher lighting level might be more beneficial for exchanging money and for security.”

Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Tuesday, December 24, 2002, and on Thursday, January 2, 2003, as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 9:48 a.m.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 9:48 a.m.

Board members discussed adequate lighting (number of foot candles) for the parking area. 

Comr. Remaley recommended that for safety reasons 15 foot candles be utilized for the parking area; he noted that the recessed lighting will have minimal impact on the site. 

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to adopt the Applicant #1 ordinance concerning drive-in restaurant lighting as presented which allows for 15 foot candles under the canopy.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Muller which passed unanimously.

The ordinance concerning drive-in restaurant lighting, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “D”.

PUBLIC HEARING TO CONSIDER PROPOSED AMENDMENTS TO SECTION 22-251 OFF-STREET PARKING AND LOADING REQUIREMENTS OF THE TOWN CODE PERTAINING TO RESIDENTIAL PARKING AREA SETBACK

Planner Andy Garman summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development memo dated December 20, 2002, which read in part as follows:

“Instances currently exist in the Town where adjacent residential properties have been developed simultaneously and the parking and drive aisles for these properties form a contiguous surface across the frontage of all lots.  Even though individually the maximum lot coverage for each property has not been exceeded, the effect created by the lack of separation between these paved surfaces is an unsightly concrete or Turfstone 'blanket' that does not lend to the character of low-density development desired by the Town.   

‘Staff is proposing to address this issue by imposing a two-foot minimum setback of all parking areas, turnarounds, and drive aisles from adjacent residential property lines.  The goal of this amendment is to create a minimum four-foot visual break in pavement between residential properties without too greatly penalizing property owners who need this space for various reasons.  A greater buffer, given the very narrow widths of many of the lots in Nags Head, would create many non-conforming drive aisles and could also cut off access to existing end-loading garages, if these properties were ever required to comply with the new standards.  

‘Staff suggests that a two-foot buffer for parking and drive aisles would also serve a dual purpose.  Since curb-stops are not required for residential parking spaces that abut open space (as in commercial parking lots), a two-foot minimum buffer would prevent cars parked to the edge of a parking space from overhanging onto the adjacent property.  

‘This amendment would not preclude the use of shared driveways that are designed to reduce the number of curb cuts on streets within the Town.  Shared driveways would be connected to each other within the driveway apron that is located between the roadway edge of pavement and the right-of-way limits (see Town Code Chapter 17-4 (f) (1) and 17-4 (f) (2).  

‘PLANNING BOARD RECOMMENDATION

The Planning Board voted unanimously to recommended denial of the proposed amendment for the following reasons:

1)
The situation it is designed to address (blanket Turfstone) is unique and is not yet a prolific problem in the Town.  All residential property owners should not be presented with an additional limitation to the use of property because of a unique situation. 

2)
The proposed amendment would create a two foot buffer along the property line of residential lots that could not be used for anything other than open space.  The proposed amendment would not require this two feet of open space to include any type of landscaping buffer.

3)
Requiring two feet of open space would represent an encroachment and limit the size of potential sewage disposal drainfield areas. 

‘Staff Recommendation

Staff recommends the adoption of the proposed amendment as presented.”

Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Tuesday, December 24, 2002, and on Thursday, January 2, 2003, as required by law.

Mr. Garman explained that staff has made a slight modification to the ordinance from the ordinance presented in the Board’s packets – the change adds that the two-foot setback does not apply to shared drive aisles between adjoining properties. 

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 10:07 a.m.

Bob Oakes, Nags Head resident, stated that he feels the Board is reacting to a specific situation and feels that a better way to address this issue is through buffering the parking areas from the road rather than with a setback.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 10:08 a.m.

Comr. Murray feels the ordinance addresses a valid issue and urged the Board to adopt the proposal. 

Comr. Sadler agreed with Comr. Murray and said that she is in full support of the proposed ordinance.

Comr. Remaley said that although he has not heard comments of it being an issue, he supports the proposed ordinance and will support the rest of the Board on this issue.

Comr. Sadler feels that owner rights are also being addressed by this issue; she commended staff for bringing this issue forward and identifying an issue before it becomes a major issue.

Mayor Muller said that increasing the development potential of 50’ lots is not what he wants to do; he questioned why the Planning Board did not note this concern. 

It was Board consensus to follow the Board’s Rules of Procedure and to table the ordinance adoption to allow staff to bring back a revised ordinance for Board consideration.  The revised ordinance is to  include that the two-foot setback does not apply to shared drive aisles between adjoining properties. 

MOTION:   Comr. Murray made a motion to table the proposed ordinance and for staff to bring back a revised ordinance for Board consideration later in today’s meeting.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously.

PUBLIC HEARING TO CONSIDER PROPOSED AMENDMENTS TO SECTION 22-251 DEFINITION OF SPECIFIC WORDS AND TERMS OF THE TOWN CODE TO DEFINE KENNEL 

Zoning Administrator Courtney Gallop summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development memo dated December 20, 2002, which read in part as follows:

“Staff is proposing to amend the zoning ordinance to include a definition for ‘Kennel.’  This amendment is designed to define what activities actually constitute a kennel so that enforcement actions may be taken when these activities occur without authorization from the Town.  

‘Several municipal ordinances were reviewed for their definition of ‘kennel’.  Many of these definitions tend to relate kennels only to commercial activities such as boarding, grooming, or breeding animals for profit.  Other definitions simply define the number of animals that are kept on premises.  Staff prefers the latter example since it tends to focus on the nuisance that can be created when a large number of animals are kept on premises, regardless of the reasons why the animals are being kept either personal or for-profit.

‘This ordinance would not apply to indoor animal boarding facilities or veterinary clinics which are established as a conditional use in the C-2 zoning district.  These uses are defined separately in the ordinance.

‘If animals impose a nuisance to surrounding property owners but the property in question does not meet the definition of kennel, the nuisance may be addressed by language in Chapter 4 of the Town Code – Animals and Fowl.

‘Staff is not proposing to add kennels as a permitted or conditional use in any zoning district.

‘PLANNING BOARD RECOMMENDATION

The Planning Board voted unanimously to recommend the proposed amendment as presented.”

Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Tuesday, December 24, 2002, and on Thursday, January 2, 2003, as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 10:28 a.m.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 10:28 a.m.

Comr. Remaley questioned how many sites are currently nonconforming; Chief Cameron said that there are at least two (2) commercial locations and one (1) residential location that are nonconforming.

Town Attorney Ike McRee explained that this ordinance would require zoning enforcement; it is not a Police Power ordinance and Animal Control would not be providing enforcement. 

Mayor Muller questioned if through the zoning ordinance was the right way to handle this issue; he feels the issue concerns nuisances.  He does not want to adopt an ordinance that would immediately put people in violation of the Town Code and he does not want to put staff in a position to make a lot of calls.  He feels that the definition of a kennel should revolve around where animals are boarded for profit.

Mayor Pro Tem Farah said that he does not want to tell people how many pets they can have in their home.

Comr. Murray feels that the definition of kennel is needed and is in agreement with the proposed ordinance.

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to deny the ordinance concerning kennel definition as presented and to direct staff to explore another definition of kennel for Board consideration.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley.

Comr. Remaley clarified staff direction and added that the Planning and Police departments should meet on this issue to discuss a different proposal. 

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed 4 – 1 with Comr. Murray casting the NO vote.

REPORT FROM OUTER BANKS COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT CORP. – TIME SPECIFIC 11:00 A.M. 

The Board welcomed Bo Taylor, chairman of the Board of Directors of the Outer Banks Community Development Corporation.  Mr. Taylor thanked the Board for the opportunity to speak and stated that he would like to ask for the Board’s continued support.   One of the strong recommendations to come out of the Chamber of Commerce housing symposium is the formation of the Community Development Corporation (CDC); the CDC is now fully incorporated and has applied for non-profit status with tax-exempt status; the top priority of the organization is to hire staff to begin working on several aggressive programs; the organization now needs to hire two (2) full time positions (Administrator and Administrative Assistant); he is requesting funding for these two (2) positions; he is addressing all municipalities and Dare County requesting monetary support and asking that a representative be appointed to serve on the Committee for a tie-in to what is taking place on this issue; he is also requesting $10,000 for three (3) years from each municipality.

Mayor Muller stated that this is an issue that has been identified by the Board for some time; it is a regional problem that requires a regional solution; he spoke in favor of the proposal and asked the Board to support the organization at the level requested by the Corporation.

Comr. Remaley spoke in support of the program.

Comr. Sadler questioned if the Corporation will be self-supporting within the next three (3) years; Mr.  Taylor stated that he does not see it ending; he feels that those involved are committed to making it work.  He feels that he should know within the next two (2) months whether or not the programs will work and whether or not the Corporation will be self-supporting.

Mayor Muller suggested that the Board consider making a three-year commitment at $10,000 per year and to look at the land transfer taxes as a possible funding source and to put this in the regular budget cycle for the next two (2) years to be re-examined after three (3) years. 

MOTION:  Mayor Muller made a motion to commit $10,000 this year to the Community Development Corporation and to consider funding the remaining amount in the next two years.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray which passed unanimously.

Mayor Muller said that he will contact Mr. Taylor with the name of a representative for the town in the near future. 

Board members thanked Mr. Taylor for his presentation.

REQUEST FOR SEWAGE TIE-ON BY RIAL CORPORATION

Mayor Muller reported that Town Manager Fuller received correspondence from attorney Starkey Sharp (# 34) asking that the agenda item discussion of the request for sewage tie-on by Rial Corporation be withdrawn.  Mr. Sharp’s memo dated January 8, 2003, read in part as follows:

“As we discussed yesterday, we are asking that discussion of this matter be postponed to allow time for the applicant to present additional information to the staff.  Eddie Valdivieso will be in contact with your office after today to discuss details of the additional information that the staff has requested.”


PUBLIC HEARING TO CONSIDER PROPOSED AMENDMENTS TO SECTION 22-302 R-1 LOW DENSITY RESIDENTIAL DISTRICT, SECTION 22-303 R-2 MEDIUM DENSITY RESIDENTIAL DISTRICT, SECTION 22-304 R-3 HIGH DENSITY RESIDENTIAL DISTRICT, SECTION 22-305 CR COMMERCIAL RESIDENTIAL DISTRICT, SECTION 22-306, C-1 NEIGHBORHOOD COMMERCIAL, SECTION 22-307 C-2 GENERAL COMMERCIAL DISTRICT, SECTION 22-308 C-4 VILLAGE COMMERCIAL DISTRICT, AND SECTION 22-351 SPC-20 SPECIAL PLANNED DEVELOPMENT DISTRICT OF THE TOWN CODE PERTAINING TO LOT COVERAGE AND TURFSTONE™ ALLOWANCE 

Planner Andy Garman summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development memo dated December 20, 2002, which read in part as follows:

“Staff is proposing amendments to the lot coverage requirements for all districts.  Currently, in each zoning district, a lot coverage bonus is allowed if open-face paving block (turfstone) is used in place of concrete, asphalt or other impervious surfaces.  The maximum bonuses vary from district to district, but each district has a requirement that at least 15 percent of the entire lot area  be covered by turfstone in order for the bonus to apply.  In many cases, in order to use turfstone for a lot coverage bonus, persons are forced to exceed the coverage they need because of the 15 percent lot coverage requirement.  This effectively reduces the amount of open space that could be preserved on a lot.  

‘According to the Town Engineer, 1.5 square feet of standard open-face paving block (turfstone) has the same amount of impervious material as one square foot of concrete or asphalt.  
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‘Staff is proposing that lot coverage bonuses be calculated and allowed based on this assumption.  For example, a person may be limited to a 1,000 square foot driveway using concrete or asphalt; however, that person may increase the total square footage of that driveway to 1,500 square feet if turfstone is used for the entire driveway.  The total impervious coverage is the same in both cases since a 1,500 square foot, open-face paving block driveway has the same amount of impervious material as a 1,000 square foot concrete driveway. Attached is an example of this lot amendment as applied to the R-3 zoning district as well as an illustrative example of its application in the R-2 district.

‘PLANNING BOARD RECOMMENDATION

The Planning Board voted unanimously to recommend the proposed amendment as presented.”

Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Tuesday, December 24, 2002, and on Thursday, January 2, 2003, as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 11:49 a.m.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 11:49 a.m.

Comr. Remaley stated that the ordinance was a move in the right direction and he thanked staff for their work in its preparation. 

MOTION:  Comr. Sadler made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning turfstone and lot coverage as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley. 

Mayor Muller emphasized that the ordinance reduces turfstone in the town and changes the way turfstone is used in the town. 

Mayor Pro Tem Farah clarified and stated that the former ordinance forced people to cover more of an area of the lot than necessary; he is hoping to see a reduction in lot coverage with this ordinance.  It was noted that “turfstone” refers to open-face paving block.

Comr. Murray said that he does not foresee any negative consequences of this proposal.   

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed unanimously.

A copy of the ordinance concerning lot coverage and turfstone, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “E”.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

MOTION:  Comr. Sadler made a motion to approve the December 4, 2002, Regular Session minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously.

OLD BUSINESS/ITEMS TABLED FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

CONSIDERATION OF PROPOSED AMENDMENTS TO SECTION 22-153 DEFINITION OF SPECIFIC WORDS AND TERMS, SECTION 22-251, OFF-STREET PARKING AND LOADING REQUIREMENTS, SECTION 22-305 CR COMMERCIAL RESIDENTIAL DISTRICT, AND SECTION 22-307 C-2 GENERAL COMMERCIAL DISTRICT OF THE TOWN CODE PERTAINING TO BOARDING HOUSE AND ROOMING HOUSE – FROM DECEMBER 4, 2002, BOARD MEETING

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated December 30, 2002, which read in part as follows:

“At the December 4th Board of Commissioners Meeting, the Board heard proposed zoning ordinance amendments that would establish definitions for boarding house and rooming house and would also specify the zoning districts where these uses would be allowed (see attached).  The Board discussed this issue in detail and suggested revisions to the proposal that would extend limited boarding house opportunities to all principal residential zoning districts.  The modifications suggested by the Board would give more leeway to property owners who rent bedrooms in single-family homes while at the same time giving the Town the same amount of control to prevent nuisances that may result from these uses.  The purpose of this memo is to present revisions to the original proposal that reflect the modifications suggested by the Board.   

‘The original proposal establishes definitions for boarding house and rooming house and allows boarding houses as a conditional use in the C-2 and CR zoning districts.  The definition states that a single-family residence would be considered a boarding house when two or more rooms are rented on an individual basis (this does not include groups of individuals who together rent a house in its entirety).  As a matter of right, owners of single-family homes would be allowed to rent one bedroom in their residence before the boarding house definition applies.  Once it is determined that a use constitutes a boarding house, the following additional conditions would apply:  a) Boarding houses may not exceed four (4) rooms, which are intended to be rented, b) Occupancy by tenants shall not exceed more than two (2) persons per bedroom and shall be for durations of generally greater than one (1) week, c) Individual rooms shall not contain independent cooking facilities; this however shall not prohibit the serving of meals to tenants or the use of a single kitchen by tenants, and d) Boarding houses shall be owner occupied and serve as the primary residence of the owner.  These conditions would be applied to boarding houses in both the C-2 and CR districts.

‘During discussions at the December 4th meeting, the Board came to a consensus that allowing homeowners to rent just one bedroom in their residence was too restrictive.  The Board suggested that a tiered approach be used for the boarding house regulation.  The suggested approach is similar to the original proposal because it allows one bedroom to be rented in any single-family residence as a matter of right.  The new approach would vary from the original proposal however, because it allows a limited boarding house in all principal residential zoning districts (CR, R-1, R-2, R-3, SPD-20, SED-80).  The limited boarding house would allow property owners to rent a maximum of two bedrooms by conditional use permit.  Boarding houses with two or greater rented bedrooms would be allowed in the C-2 zoning district only.  A maximum of four rented bedrooms would be allowed for a C-2 boarding house.  

‘The following conditions from the original proposal would still apply to all boarding houses, regardless of district or maximum number of bedrooms:  

-
Occupancy by tenants shall not exceed more than two (2) persons per bedroom and shall be for durations of generally greater than one (1) week, 

-
Individual rooms shall not contain independent cooking facilities; this however shall not prohibit the serving of meals to tenants or the use of a single kitchen by tenants, and, 

-
Boarding houses shall be owner occupied and serve as the primary residence of the owner.

‘Parking requirements would remain the same as the original proposal.  In any boarding house situation, one parking space would be required per bedroom.  

‘The CR zoning district, which was treated the same as the C-2 district in the original proposal, was modified at the request of the board to allow only two-room boarding houses.  

‘No change to the rooming house definition was suggested by the Board.  Rooming houses would not be allowed as a permitted or conditional use in any zoning district.  Staff is establishing a definition for rooming house to allow for administration and enforcement of this use if it is encountered.”

Mayor Muller confirmed with Town Attorney Ike McRee that since a public hearing had already been held on this proposal; the change was not substantive and was actually less restrictive, an additional public hearing was not required. 

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning boarding houses as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously.  

A copy of the ordinance concerning boarding houses, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “F”.

UPDATE ON BEACH NOURISHMENT PROJECTS  - TOWN MANAGER FULLER

Town Manager Fuller stated that the Beach Nourishment Committee met in December 2002, with few attendees because of the holidays.  The next meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, January 14, 2003, and he expects updates from the County concerning possible action at the federal level. 

Mayor Muller reported that he has spoken with Dare County Commissioner chair Warren Judge and the municipalities are to be notified of the trip to Washington, D.C. for the federal discussion.  The February 2003, Beach Nourishment Committee meeting will take place in the evening and a representative from Washington, D.C. will brief the Committee on the progress made and will discuss how locals can impact what is going on at the federal level.  Mayor Muller said that he would like to get more of the Board involved.

UPDATE ON CUSTOMER SERVICE INITIATIVES – DEPUTY TOWN MANAGER SOMMER
Deputy Town Manager Sommer provided a brief powerpoint presentation update.  She stated that  customer service is now being implemented in the Public Works Department and planned distribution of the survey cards includes walk-ins, bulk pick-up customers, and Christmas tree pickup requests.  

The winners of the “guilty of providing good customer service” were announced at the town Christmas party:  Ray Mullen; Steve Smith, Robin Taylor, and Kim Thompson.

The Planning Department survey card distribution totaled 401 with 72 returned (from handouts and direct mailing); it is thought that no response generally means good news. 

RECESS FOR LUNCH

The Board recessed for lunch at 12:20 p.m.

RECONVENE FROM LUNCH

The Board reconvened from lunch at 1:30 p.m.

REPORT ON FIRE ANTS – COOPERATIVE EXTENSION SERVICE – SUSAN RUIZ-EVANS – 

TIME SPECIFIC 1:30 P.M.
Susan Ruiz-Evans reported on the red imported fire ants which have expanded mostly due to the recent mild winters on the Outer Banks.  Their stings are not fatal for most people but they are painful and their mounds can interfere with vegetation.  The ants were first seen in the Stumpy Point area.  Ms. Ruiz-Evans noted that the red imported fire ant is sometimes difficult to distinguish from other ants.  

Ms. Ruiz-Evans distributed two (2) handouts from the NC State University Cooperative Extension Office and which are on file in the Town Clerk’s office.  She highlighted the following points:

-
Their bait is slow-acting – if they are given too much bait, they will move their mound. 

-
Another method of control is using drenches by mixing approved pesticide with a high volume of water to trap (surround) the ants for a quicker kill.

- 
If their mound is disturbed, they become very aggressive.

-
Ms. Ruiz-Evans reported that all of Dare County is quarantined, i.e., the fire ant has been found in all areas. 

-
First Flight Schools saw the fire ant mounds in 1994/1995 and did a treatment using a small container of Andru granules sprinkled around the mount, not directly on top of the mound.

-
Do not use widespread ant killer so other ants are not killed; it is not necessary to increase the amount of pesticide listed on the label. 

-
For more information, contact Ms. Ruiz-Evans at the Extension Office at 252-473-4290.

Mayor Muller suggested that fire ant education be provided to town employees, specifically those that work in the field such as Public Works and Public Safety employees. 

Board members thanked Ms. Ruiz-Evans for her informative presentation.

DISCUSSION OF PRIVATE FIREWORKS – FROM DECEMBER 4, 2002, BOARD MEETING
Assistant Fire Chief Osborne summarized his memo dated December 30, 2002, which read in part as follows:

“At the December 4th, 2002 meeting, of the Board of Commissioners, Public Safety staff was directed to do an assessment of the problem that fireworks, both permitted and illegal, were causing in the Town of Nags Head. 

‘As a Fire Service professional I am in favor of a total ban on the storage, use and sale of all fireworks in the Town of Nags Head.  Over the years, the Fire and Rescue Division has responded to a number of incidents, mainly brush fires, that have been the direct result of the use of fireworks.  I have an additional concern that the next fireworks related incident could escalate beyond a brush or grass fire and progress to a structure fire thereby threatening both life and property.  

‘In the past year, there have been two (2) close calls where fireworks started brush fires and did threaten structures.   Fire & Rescue Division records show that in the last eighteen (18) months, nineteen (19) incidents were caused by the use of fireworks and as many more occurred, but could not be positively attributed to fireworks but were suspected.

‘Currently, the Town prohibits the sale or use of illegal fireworks as prescribed in North Carolina State Building Code, Fire Prevention Code 2002 Edition.  This includes anything that explodes or shoots into the air. A total ban on the storage, sale and use of fireworks would add the items in Chapter 33 of the FPC Section 3302.1 Fireworks (Attachment #1).

‘I have consulted with Town Attorney Ike McRee, who has provided me with a copy of the Town of Duck ordinance which provides for a total ban on fireworks in that municipality (Attachment #2).  

I have provided to the Board of Commissioners, as information and for your discussion, a draft ordinance that bans the use of all fireworks in the Town of Nags Head This draft ordinance is proposed as an amendment to Section 13-2 of the Town Code of Ordinances that regulates disorderly conduct; regulating the use of firearms, explosives and fireworks (Attachment #3).

‘There are several municipalities along the North Carolina coast that have prohibitions against the storage, use and sale of fireworks.  Attached are the ordinances from the following municipalities: Duck, Ocracoke and Topsail Beach (Attachments #2, #4, #5).

‘In compiling the data for this report there are other aspects which should be considered, but are not in my area of expertise.  Fireworks are a long-standing tradition for those who come to the beach for relaxation and enjoyment especially during the summer.  This is also true in Nags Head where we value and advertise our Town as a family vacation destination. Even though this conflicts with my professional opinion, regarding fireworks, it is an aspect worthy of discussion and your consideration.   Fireworks may well be one of those activities that contribute to the tradition of family enjoyment.

‘In addition, there could also be an adverse negative economic impact for some of our local merchants if the Town should ban the storage, sale and use of “all” fireworks. I cannot provide the data to support this position, but I suspect the sale of fireworks is a significant revenue generator for some of our merchants.  The sale of fireworks by some merchants also generates revenue for the Town through sales tax.

‘In my discussions with the Director of Public Safety and the Assistant Police Chief they have provided me with their professional opinions that the enacting of an Ordinance banning the storage, sale and use of all fireworks is easily done by action of our Board of Commissioners. The enforcement of such a total ban on fireworks is quite another thing, especially in a tourist based Town where over 90+ percent of our visitors turn over on a weekly basis.

‘The Director of Public Safety, further advises, that due to this weekly tourist turnover, that a ban of all fireworks does not lend itself to a successful long-term educational program that could occur in a predominately permanent resident community. Even if the Town should pass an ordinance that bans the sale of all fireworks, fireworks will still continue to be brought into the Town from other states and counties. This is presently the case where we continue to witness the presence and use of illegal fireworks here in Nags Head.

‘Reports of the use of fireworks have come from all areas of the Town, including all of our neighborhoods that have significant concentrations of permanent residents. To ensure compliance with an ordinance that bans all fireworks, a combination of education and enforcement will be required. In order to gain the desired degree of compliance that reduces the fire and personal injury exposure caused by the use of fireworks, a significant enforcement effort will probably be required.  The Police Division has a finite number of resources in available police officers to respond to fireworks complaints. It should be noted that the Police Division witnessed a double-digit increase in calls for service during Fiscal Year 2001/2002.

‘During Fiscal Year 2001/2002 the Police Division responded to 131 fireworks related complaints.  Educational warnings were given when fireworks violations were occurring or evidence was discovered at the time of the police officers arrival.

‘The Town of Nags Head has traditionally held a value that heavy-handed enforcement should not be the primary instrument to gain compliance with an ordinance. The Police Division supports this policing value. 

‘It would be anticipated that negative reaction could occur if citations are issued, for what may be perceived as over zealous enforcement of a minor violation such as the use of, what are now, legal fireworks.    

‘I have forwarded this memorandum and the accompanying attachments as information for your possible discussion. Department of Public Safety Staff is available to answer any questions that the Board might have. 

‘Additional information attached is Inspector information on Fireworks in North Carolina (Attachment #6).”

Mayor Pro Tem Farah questioned Assistant Chief Osborne if the town banned all fireworks, would it make much of a difference;  Mr. Osborne responded that he did not think it would make much of a difference.  

Chief Cameron said that a lot of residents are concerned about the risk of fire to their homes and other cedar shake homes.  Enforcement is difficult.

Comr. Remaley is also the Dare County Fire Marshal and feels that this is mainly an enforcement issue as the law is already in place. 

It was Board consensus that no fireworks ban be adopted at this time; that Mayor Muller talk to the other mayors at the upcoming mayors’ breakfast; that continued education be provided through the use of town brochures and newsletters; that real estate property managers be kept informed of all fireworks issues, and that the police pay particular attention to the fireworks in the town and continue to monitor them.

Chief Cameron thanked Town Attorney Ike McRee for his efforts on the proposed ordinance.

NEW BUSINESS

REQUEST TO APPLY FOR GOVERNOR’S CRIME COMMISSION GRANT, AND 

REQUEST TO APPLY FOR GOVERNOR’S HIGHWAY SAFETY PROGRAM GRANT
Chief Cameron summarized his memo dated December 30, 2002, concerning the Governor’s Crime Commission Grant which read in part as follows:

“The State of North Carolina will be making grant money available, during the year 2003, through their Department of Crime Control and Public Safety, Governor's Crime Commission, to qualifying law enforcement agencies for technology enhancements. These grant funds are furnished to the State of North Carolina through block grants provided to the state by the federal government. These grant funds are awarded to qualifying law enforcement agencies to fund 75 % of an approved project, with each participating municipality providing a 25% local cash match for their share of the total cost of the grant project.

‘It is requested that permission be granted to allow the Police Division, in the Town’s Department of Public Safety, to apply for a Regional Law Enforcement Agency, Governors Crime Commission Grant in the amount of $76,566.02. If the grant is approved, the Police Division will use these funds, along with other regional law enforcement agencies, to purchase equipment and install ISDN lines that will permit the establishment of an Audio/Video Magistrate Conferencing System.

‘The Audio/Video Magistrate Conferencing system will permit Nags Head Police Officers who have taken certain prisoners into their custody to be brought to the Nags Head Police Department for processing (photographing & fingerprinting) and released either on their own recognizance or on an unsecured bond.  With this Audio/Video Magistrate Conferencing System in place the police officer, prisoner and the magistrate will be able to communicate via, real time, audio and video without the requirement that the prisoner be taken to the Central Magistrates Office and then to the Dare County Detention Center. 

‘Having this audio/video Magistrate Conferencing System in place will reduce the amount of Police Officer transportation and out of service time by not having to transport some prisoner(s) to Roanoke Island.  It is understood that some serious misdemeanor and all felony prisoners will still be required to be transported to the Dare County Detention Center at this time.

‘The acquisition of this Audio/Video Magistrate Conferencing System has the potential for other efficiencies and timesavings as we continue to work with other local law enforcement agencies and the State of North Carolina, Administrative Office of the Courts.

‘As stated above the total cost of this Regional Governor’s Crime Commission Grant will be $76,566.02 for this Audio/Video Magistrate Conferencing System with Governor’s Crime Commission Grant Funds providing $57,417.02. The 25% cash match to the Town would be either $3,827.80 if five (5) local law enforcement agencies participate or $4,784.75 if only four (4) local law enforcement agencies participate. The recurring costs to the Town after the initial grant funded period is estimated to be $2,484.00 ($69.00 per ISDN Line X three (3) required ISDN Lines x 12 months) for the monthly fees for the ISDN lines.

‘The Kill Devil Hill Police Department will be the administrator of this regional law enforcement grant if the Governor’s Crime Commission approves it. 

‘This information is forwarded to you for your consideration. The “2003” Grant Pre-application submission deadline for applications, to be forwarded to the Governor's Crime Commission for their consideration, is January 31, 2003. 

FISCAL YEAR 2003/2004

NORTH CAROLINA GOVERNORS CRIME COMMISSION

MAGISTRATES AUDIO/VIDEO CONFERENCING GRANT

ITEM
Cost each
Quantity
Total

Trinitron color television 32 series      
$    701.70    
7
$   4,911.90

NT4620 ISDN Quad-NT1 Sprint logo
$    285.10    
6
$   1,710.60

Quad BRI (NA) module                      
$ 1,150.20  
6
$   6,901.20

RE-350 Canon Video Visualizer             
$ 1,710.38   
6
$ 10,262.28

ViewStation H.323                         
$ 4,125.38  
6
$ 24,752.28

36" High Link Cart w/twin wheels           
$    600.20    
5
$   3,001.00

Doublewide Link Cart extra large          
$ 1,161.56   
1
$   1,161.56   

Monitor tie down straps for Link Cart     
$      22.55     
7
$      157.85

Equipment installation at remote sites    
$    876.98    
5
$   4,384.90

Equipment installation @ magistrates office
$ 1,173.59  
1
$   1,173.59  

Service Pro Premium                       
$    313.26    
6
$   1,879.56

Shipping for remote sites                 
$    207.06    
5
$   1,035.30

Shipping for magistrates office           
$    320.00    
1
$      320.00    

ISDN annual costs $69 p/mth X 12 mths     
$    828.00    
18
$ 14,904.00

Total


$ 76,556.02

25% cash match                                             


$ 19,139.01

75% NCGCC funding                                               

$ 57,417.02

Total


$ 76,556.02

Cash match cost share among 5 agencies


$   3,827.80

Cash match cost share among 4 agencies


$   4,784.75

‘The only reoccurring costs are the ISDN line fees charged by Sprint. Currently, those fees are $69.00 per line per month and each site requires three (3) lines.  Basil McVey, of the Administrative Office of the Courts has verbally committed AOC to pay the magistrates ISDN line fees.  An optional service maintenance contract is available and the cost of that service was estimated to be $100 per month. That cost was not included in the grant due to the one year warranty.”

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to authorize Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron to apply for the Governor’s Crime Commission grant as requested.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which passed unanimously.

Chief Cameron summarized his memo dated December 31, 2002, concerning the Governor’s Highway Safety Program Grant which read in part as follows:

“The Nags Head Police Division has received notification from the State of North Carolina, Governor’s Highway Safety Program that we are eligible to apply for a G.H.S.P. Grant Award with which to purchase three (3) police radar systems and five (5) in-car video camera systems. 

‘This G.H.S.P. Grant would provide for the maximum expenditure of up to $5,500.00 for the three (3) police radar systems.  This G.H.S.P. Grant would further provide for the expenditure of up to $22,500.00 for the purchase of the five (5) police in-car video camera systems.

‘If this G.H.S.P. Grant is awarded to the Town of Nags Head, Police Division, a total of $28,000.00 dollars will be required to be made available in Police Division’s Capital Equipment Account Number 610-5774 for the initial acquisition of this equipment.  

‘There is a local cash match required with this G.H.S.P. Grant Award. However the non-federal share for the cost of the acquisition of this equipment can be provided for through a vehicle and personnel “soft match”. This means that the Town of Nags Head will incur no direct cash costs to acquire these radar and in-car video camera systems. 

‘Should the Nags Head Police Division be awarded this G.H.S.P. Grant, the Town will need to acquire this equipment (radar and in-car camera systems) and then be reimbursed by the Governor’s Highway Safety Program.  In addition, The Town of Nags Head will be responsible for the costs of maintenance and repair of this equipment after the expiration of their initial warranty periods.

‘It is my recommendation that the Mayor and Board of Commissioners authorize the Police Division to apply to the Governors’ Highway Safety Program for a grant to acquire these police radar and in-car video camera systems. The acquisition of these radar and in-car video camera systems will provide for increased officer safety, help reduce liability exposure to the Town and provide for self-evaluating training for sworn police personnel in the Police Division.

‘The acquisition of this equipment will significantly enhance the traffic, speeding and driving while impaired enforcement programs of the Nags Head Police Division.”

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to authorize Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron to apply for the Governor’s Highway Safety Program Grant and to adopt the associated resolution as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which passed unanimously.

The Highway Safety Program Grant Resolution, as adopted, read in part as follows:

“WHEREAS, the 
Nags Head Police Division


            (herein called the “Agency") 



(THE APPLICANT AGENCY)

‘has completed an application contract entitled  

Traffic Radar / In-Car Cameras
   ; and 

‘that 
Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners
 (herein called the "Governing Body”) 

(THE GOVERNING BODY OF THE AGENCY)

‘has thoroughly considered the problem identified and has reviewed the project as described in the 

‘contract;

‘THEREFORE, NOW BE IT RESOLVED BY THE  Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners  IN OPEN 









(GOVERNING BODY)

‘MEETING ASSEMBLED IN THE TOWN OF 
Nags Head
    

      , NORTH CAROLINA 

‘THIS 

 DAY OF 
January


 , 2003, AS FOLLOWS:

‘1.  That the project referenced above is in the best interest of the Governing Body and the general 

public; and

‘2.  That R. Wayne Byrum, Assistant Chief of Police
 be authorized to file, on behalf of the 


     (NAME AND TITLE OF REPRESENTATIVE)

Governing Body, an application contract in the form prescribed by the Governor’s Highway Safety 

Program for federal funding in the amount of  $28.000.00


 to be made to the 








         (FEDERAL DOLLAR REQUEST)

Governing Body to assist in defraying the cost of the project described in the contract application; 

and

‘3.  That the Governing Body has formally appropriated the cash contribution of  $0.00 (Soft Match)











       (LOCAL CASH APPROPRIATION)

 as required by the project contract; and

‘4.  That the Project Director designated in the application contract shall furnish or make arrangement

for other appropriate persons to furnish such information, data, documents and reports as required by 

the contract, if approved, or as may be required by the Governor's Highway Safety Program; and

‘5.  That certified copies of this resolution be included as part of the contract referenced above; and

‘6.  That this resolution shall take effect immediately upon its adoption.

‘DONE AND ORDERED in open meeting by 

Robert W. Muller



.









(CHAIRPERSON/MAYOR)”

COMR. MURRAY – POLICE OFFICERS RESOLVE HOUSE BREAK-INS

Chief Cameron reported on break-ins that had occurred in some occupied houses on the Beach Road.  Police officers set up a stakeout and the suspect was caught; he confessed to Police officers and is now in custody at the Dare County Detention Center.

Board members commended Chief Cameron and the police officers involved. 

MAYOR MULLER – POLICE OFFICERS PREVENT POSSIBLE SUICIDE

Chief Cameron reported on a recent incident where Police officers were involved in a slow vehicle chase.  The driver drove his vehicle into a business parking lot and emerged from his vehicle with a shotgun.  Police officers kept the inebriated suspect from shooting them or himself and the suspect was eventually apprehended by officers.  It was determined later that the suspect had planned on committing suicide.  He and his family later thanked Police officers for their handling of the situation. 

Board members commended Chief Cameron and the police officers involved.

CONSIDERATION OF RESOLUTION IN SUPPORT OF BONNETT STREET TRAFFIC SIGNAL

Mayor Muller distributed to Board members a letter of support for the Bonnett Street traffic signal from the YMCA which is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “G”.

In response to a question from Comr. Remaley, Town Manager Fuller said that the letter from the YMCA states that they will follow through with aligning the streets (Bonnett Street and Hollowell Street) although their site plan (for the skateboard park and swimming pool) does not require it.

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to adopt the resolution of support for the Bonnett Street traffic signal and to include the letter of support from the YMCA in the Board meeting record.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray which passed unanimously. 

The resolution of support for the traffic signal, as adopted, read in part as follows:

“RESOLUTION REQUESTING TRAFFIC SIGNAL IMPROVEMENTS ON U. S. HIGHWAY 158 (SOUTH CROATAN HIGHWAY) AT THE INTERSECTION WITH BONNETT STREET

‘WHEREAS, the Town of Nags Head is concerned for the health, safety, and welfare of its residents and visitors; AND

‘WHEREAS, U. S. Highway 158 (South Croatan Highway) is the major highway through the Town of Nags Head and intersects with Bonnett Street near the present entrance to the Outer Banks Y.M.C.A.; AND

‘WHEREAS, The Outer Banks Y.M.C.A. staff have noted a marked increase in the number of visitations to the Y.M.C.A., since the opening of the facility, especially during the peak summer months; AND

‘WHEREAS, the Town’s Police Division has reported a significant increase in traffic conflicts at this intersection; AND

‘WHEREAS, the intersection of U. S. Highway 158 (South Croatan Highway) with Bonnett Street is of vital importance to the Town’s future traffic control and pedestrian safety plans which include: linking the westside neighborhoods to the oceanfront and child safety issues that will come with the construction of the Nags Head Elementary School near this intersection; AND

‘WHEREAS, the Town’s Director of Public Safety has determined that a signal light with pedestrian activated crosswalk is justified on U. S. Highway 158 (South Croatan Highway) at the intersection with Bonnett Street near the entrance to Outer Banks Y.M.C.A.; AND

‘WHEREAS, this signal light initiative enjoys the overwhelming support from the Board of Directors of the Outer Banks Y.M.C.A.; AND

‘WHEREAS, the Board of Directors of the Outer Banks Y.M.C.A. has agreed to install a new driveway entrance on the property of their facility that would align with the U. S. Highway 158 (South Croatan Highway) intersection with Bonnett Street. The Board of Directors of the Outer Banks Y.M.C.A. further requires that authorization and funding for the signal light, with pedestrian activation feature, must be secured from the North Carolina Department of Transportation before the installation of the new driveway entrance to the Outer Banks Y.M.C.A.    

‘NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head strongly supports the installation of a traffic signal, with a pedestrian activation feature, on U. S. Highway 158 (South Croatan Highway) at the intersection of Bonnett Street that will include a re-aligned new driveway entrance to the Outer Banks Y.M.C.A.”

CONSIDERATION OF MODIFICATION TO VOLUNTEER FIRE DEPARTMENT INCENTIVE PROGRAM

Mayor Muller stated that he has spoken to Volunteer Fire Department (VFD) President Jim Norrell and it was determined to postpone the discussion of the VFD Incentive Program until further off-line discussion takes place concerning the goals. 

ANNUAL CERTIFICATION OF FIREFIGHTERS

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to approve the firefighter roster as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which passed unanimously.

Board members agreed that this agenda item in the future may be included on the Consent Agenda.

The annual Fire Department roster, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “H”.

CONSIDERATION OF APPOINTMENTS TO TOWN BOARDS/COMMITTEES

The Town Clerk’s memo dated December 30, 2002, was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

“The Board of Commissioners has adopted a policy that consideration of appointments to Town Boards/Committees that are due to expire in two (2) months be brought to them for action.  This will provide for timely notice to the outgoing Board/Committee member.

‘Attached please find the following:

-
Summary table of applications on file

-
Membership application forms 

-
Rosters of Town Boards/Committees 

‘Name
Expiration Date
Interested in being re-appointed?

Board of Adjustment


   Jack Cooper
3/15/03
Yes

   Emily Lewis
3/15/03
Yes

   John Raiford
3/15/03
Yes

   Betty Beloat (ALT)
3/15/03
Left message

   Norm Chase (ALT)
3/15/03
No – Requested to be replaced

Personnel Grievance Board


   Joe Rongo
3/15/03
Yes

Planning Board


   Mike Shafer
3/15/03
Yes

Citizens Advisory Committee


   Robert Sanders
3/15/03
Now serving second 3-year term

   Norm Chase
3/15/03
Now serving third 3-year term

   Richard Chance
3/15/03
No – Requested to be replaced

Artwork Selection Committee


   Majid Elbers
2/06/03
Yes

   Mary-Ellen Riddle
2/01/02
Will serve until replaced

   Don Bryan
2/01/01
Will serve until replaced

   Margaret Suppler
2/06/04
No - Requested to be replaced”

Mayor Muller suggested that the Board schedule interviews with Town Board/Committee applicants for late January 2003/early February 2003.   He said that a date will be determined later in today’s meeting under his agenda.

Board members agreed that some of the Board/Committee reappointments could be made without delay.

MOTION:  Comr. Murray made a motion to reappoint Jack Cooper, Emily Lewis, and John Raiford to the Board of Adjustment for three-year terms effective at the expiration of their current terms.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously.

MOTION:   Comr. Murray made a motion to reappoint Joe Rongo to the Personnel Grievance Board, Mike Shafer to the Planning Board, and Bob Sanders to the Citizens Advisory Committee for three-year terms effective at the expiration of their current terms.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which passed unanimously.

Mayor Muller suggested and Board members concurred with an applicant group discussion to make it easier and more informal for everyone; he suggested two (2) groups of five (5) applicants each. 

REPORT FROM CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE

The report from the Citizens Advisory Committee meeting of December 9, 2002, was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

“SELECTION OF NOMINATION COMMITTEE OF CAC VICE-CHAIR

Norm Chase agreed to head the nomination committee for CAC Vice-Chair.

‘REPORT ON FESTIVAL OF THANKSGIVING

Susan Boncek reported on the success of the 2002 Festival of Thanksgiving.

‘COMMERCIAL COMMUNITY APPEARANCE AWARD

Town Clerk Carolyn Morris summarized the Commercial Community Appearance Award results:  First Place - Owen’s Restaurant; Second Place - Outer Banks Hospital; Third Place - Carolina State Mortgage Bankers.   

‘UPDATE ON LINKING WEST SIDE NEIGHBORHOODS

Bob Sanders reported that a path to link the west side neighborhoods to the YMCA site was conceptually approved for inclusion in the upcoming Capital Improvement Plan (CIP) process by the Board of Commissioners.     

‘TOWN RECREATION SITE

Chair Bob Sanders reported that the Board has approved a conceptual site plan for the new recreation site.    

‘MULTI-USE PATH SAFETY

Chief Cameron reported that the Board has approved conceptually the “no trespassing” signage for oceanfront property owners which directs pedestrians to a path to get to the beach.  

‘NEW BUSINESS - RASCOE HUNT - Rascoe Hunt – Status of Jennette’s Pier 

Deputy Town Manager Rhonda Sommer reported that the pier will be operated by the North Carolina Aquarium and will continue to be a commercial fishing pier, on a fee based with the other piers.    

‘NEW BUSINESS - BOB SANDERS - Bob Sanders – Vegetation at Commercial Sites

Bob Sanders questioned the requirements for green space/vegetation for commercial sites.  

‘***  The Committee passed a motion to request that the Board of Commissioners direct staff to develop an ordinance to preserve as many live oaks and other native vegetation on a commercial lot as possible. ***

‘Russell Lay said that he would like to see some vegetation preserved on the bypass.  It was Committee consensus to include Russ Lay’s suggestion concerning plantings along the bypass on future CAC agendas.  

‘MISCELLANEOUS

Norm Chase congratulated Committee member Hosea Wilson whose twin sons were born in September.  

‘Deputy Town Manager Rhonda Sommer distributed gift certificates ($10.00 gift certificate to Seamark Foods) to all Committee members on behalf of the Board of Commissioners.

‘Pat Moore invited anyone interested to attend the Nags Head Community Watch luncheon at Penguin Isle on Wednesday, December 11th at 12:30 p.m.”

Town Manager Fuller noted that the Committee has requested that the Board direct staff to prepare an ordinance to help protect live oaks on commercial property. 

Mayor Muller stated that a dramatic approach to commercial development would have to be taken in order to support a vegetation preservation ordinance.  

Planning Director Tim Wilson agreed with Mayor Muller and stated that there needs to be an incentive to preserve what vegetation exists.  He said that Planner Andy Garman is currently working on such a proposal to be forwarded to the Planning Board in February 2003.

REPORT FROM ARTWORK SELECTION COMMITTEE

The report from the Artwork Selection Committee meeting of December 11, 2002, was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

“CONSIDERATION OF MICHAEL MCALLISTER ARTWORK

Committee members did not come to a consensus of artist Michael McAllister’s artwork although Committee members agreed that they wanted his artwork as a part of the town’s collection.  

‘ICARUS ART SHOW

Majid Elbers encouraged all Committee members to attend the Icarus Art Show which is being held between December 4, 2002, and January 2, 2003, at Glenn Eure’s Ghost Fleet Gallery. 

‘CONSIDERATION OF BILLY STINSON ARTWORK

The Committee unanimously passed a motion to purchase the Brave Centurian wood cut by Billy Stinson for the price of $160. 

‘ARTWORK SECURITY

Michelle Gray reported that she will be picking up the security hangers on Friday, December 13, 2002, from Lynn Atkins in Manteo to be used to secure the artwork on the first floor lobby and stairwell. 

‘UPCOMING ARTWORK COMMITTEE SCHEDULE

Carolyn Morris is to contact artist Linda Crassons to schedule a viewing of her artwork at the Committee’s January 2003, meeting for consideration for the town’s art collection.

‘It was Committee consensus to change the January 2003, Committee meeting date to January 15, 2003.

‘It was Committee consensus to meet at Glenn Eure’s Ghostfleet Gallery for the Committee’s February 2003, meeting to view the Frank Stick Art Show.

‘PLACEMENT OF BOB RAY’S ARTWORK

It was Committee consensus to hang artist Bob Ray’s artwork The White Shirt on the second floor lobby wall next to Bill Nelson’s figurine approximately 4” from the top of the chair rail.”

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – UPDATE ON JENNETTE’S PIER ACQUISITION

Town Manager Fuller reported that the Aquarium Society has now acquired the title to Jennette’s Pier.  The next step is for all entities (Dare County, the State (several State agencies), and the Town of Nags Head) to meet collectively to prepare a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU).   Town Manager Fuller asked the Board to look at appointing an official to represent the town to meet with the other entities; it is anticipated that at least one (1) meeting will take place in January 2003. 

MOTION:   Comr. Murray made a motion that Mayor Muller be the representative for the town to participate in the Jennette’s Pier MOU meetings.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which passed unanimously.

TOWN MANAGER FULLER - REQUEST FOR SEWAGE TIE-ON BY RIAL CORPORATION

Town Manager Fuller reported that the agenda item concerning the request for sewage tie-on by Rial Corporation has been withdrawn.  He said that the plans are scheduled to be reviewed in a technical review tomorrow.

Town Manager Fuller confirmed that it was Board consensus that if the Rial Corporation withdraws from the technical review that their review fees be returned.

MAYOR MULLER – CONSIDERATION OF CIP AND BUDGET WORKSHOP DATES 

Mayor Muller’s memo dated December 31, 2002, concerning CIP and Budget Workshop dates was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

“Attached please find a proposed calendar for Board workshops and meetings provided for discussion at the January 8, 2003, Board of Commissioners meeting.  The dates highlighted are suggestions for your consideration for CIP and Budget workshops.  

‘The Board needs to choose three (3) of the four (4) suggested CIP dates and five (5) of the six (6) suggested Budget workshop dates.”

It was Board consensus to establish the following tentative dates with start times of 7:30 p.m.:

-
Dates for CIP Workshops  

February 10, February 13, and February 18

-
Date for Town Board/Committee 
February 4

group interview

-
Dates for Operating Budget

May 21 (mid-month meeting public presentation); 


Workshops



May 28 (Administration); May 29 (Public Works); 







June 10 (Public Safety); June 12 (Wrap-up); 







and June 18 (final budget adoption) 

Comr. Remaley noted that he was scheduled for surgery and will be unable to attend the May 2003, and possibly the June 2003, Board meetings.  

MAYOR MULLER - CONSIDERATION OF RESOLUTION IN SUPPORT OF ADDITIONAL EARLY VOTING SITES ON THE NORTHERN BEACHES AND HATTERAS ISLAND
Mayor Muller summarized his memo dated December 31, 2002, which read in part as follows:

“Attached please find a resolution for your consideration supporting additional one-stop absentee voting (early voting) locations in Dare County.  Currently, there is one early voting location at the Board of Elections office in Manteo.

‘This resolution is presented for your consideration at the January 8, 2003, Board of Commissioners meeting.”

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to adopt the resolution in support of additional one-stop absentee voting as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously. 

The resolution in support of additional one-stop absentee voting, as adopted, read in part as follows:

“A RESOLUTION TO SUPPORT ADDITIONAL ONE-STOP ABSENTEE VOTING LOCATIONS IN DARE COUNTY 

‘WHEREAS; voting is the lifeblood of democracy.  It is the purest form of participation in government and should be encouraged whenever possible; AND

‘WHEREAS; one-stop absentee voting, also referred to as early voting, is a very valued service on the Outer Banks for many who are unable to get to the polls on Election Day and many take advantage of this outstanding service; AND

‘WHEREAS, one-stop absentee voting is currently only available at the Board of Elections Office in Manteo; AND

‘WHEREAS, the issue of expansion of additional locations to include the northern beaches and Hatteras Island was discussed at a recent Mayors’ breakfast and all in attendance spoke favorably about the suggestion; AND 

‘WHEREAS, there are several Dare County sites that are appropriate for early voting locations such as the Dare County satellite offices.

‘NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head strongly supports and encourages additional locations on the northern beaches and on Hatteras Island for early voting in the County of Dare for all future elections.

‘NOW, THEREFORE BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head does hereby request that the Dare County Board of Elections establish sites for one-stop absentee voting on the northern beaches and Hatteras Island and that the Dare County Board of Commissioners provide any additional funds needed for this program.”

REVISED ORDINANCE FROM AGENDA ITEM #15 - PUBLIC HEARING TO CONSIDER PROPOSED AMENDMENTS TO SECTION 22-251 OFF-STREET PARKING AND LOADING REQUIREMENTS OF THE TOWN CODE PERTAINING TO RESIDENTIAL PARKING AREA SETBACK

Planning Director Tim Wilson presented to Board members the revised ordinance concerning residential parking area setback, as directed by the Board earlier in today’s meeting.   
MOTION:  Comr. Murray made a motion to adopt the revised ordinance pertaining to residential parking area setback to include verbiage that the two-foot setback does not apply to shared drive aisles between adjoining properties as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously.

A copy of the ordinance concerning parking area setback, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “I”.

MAYOR MULLER – REQUEST FOR CLOSED SESSION

Mayor Muller requested a brief Closed Session to discuss two (2) matters pertaining to the acquisition of real property.

MAYOR MULLER – TOWN EMAIL BROADCAST POLICY

Mayor Muller stated that he will continue to work on a Town Email Broadcast policy for Board consideration. 

MAYOR MULLER – BEACH ACCESS PRIVATE EASEMENTS

Mayor Muller discussed with Board members the possibility of looking at private easements located across from oceanfront properties for access to the beach.  He stated that some trespass issues may be able to be addressed/resolved if a private easement across from a site could be used for access to the beach.  The Surfside Motel owners wanted to dedicate a private easement (which may have to be fenced/gated) for their west side property owners to use to go to the beach but it is currently not allowed.

It was Board consensus to ask staff to review the possibility and bring forward a proposal to allow a private easement to be developed for access to the oceanfront.  

MAYOR MULLER – WATER BILLING TIMING AND CUTOFF POLICY

Mayor Muller mentioned the town’s water billing timing and cutoff policy.  He directed staff to determine if there is a problem in maintaining fairness and to bring back whatever is needed. 

Town Manager Fuller stated that the policy is sound but there is opportunity, if a second notice is forwarded, depending on the postal service, that the recipient may not have adequate time to pay before the actual cutoff date.  

MAYOR MULLER – DUCK HUNTING

It was Board consensus that Mayor Muller discuss the duck hunting issue brought forward by Bill Meredith during this morning’s Audience Response with the State and Dare County Gaming Commissions.  Mayor Muller said that he would also discuss this issue with the other towns via the upcoming mayors’ breakfast.

MAYOR MULLER – CHRISTMAS TREES

Mayor Muller said that the town will be picking up Christmas trees and chipping them into mulch.  In addition, Jockey’s Ridge has also requested the Christmas trees to stabilize their dunes.  Deputy Town Manager Rhonda Sommer said that she will make sure Public Works is aware of this.

MAYOR MULLER – THANK YOU TO STAFF

Mayor Muller thanked staff for a good year in 2002; he would like to see continuation of the review of  the draft large structure ordinance at the February 2003, Board meeting.  He also would like to have the Board review small box store zoning this year also.

TOWN MANAGER FULLER – UPCOMING COASTAL RESOURCES COMMISSION

Town Manager Fuller said that on January 22, 2003, the Coastal Resources Commission (CRC) will be meeting in Kill Devil Hills and a large structure discussion will take place.  In addition, town staff will be providing a Septic Health Program presentation to the attendees.

It was Board consensus that the town host an informal evening meeting/reception to include light refreshments for the Commission attendees.

COMR. REMALEY - USE OF FORMER OBMC BUILDING

Comr. Remaley confirmed with Mayor Muller that the discussion of the use of the former Outer Banks Medical Center (OBMC) building will be on an upcoming Board of Commissioners agenda.  

COMR. REMALEY – OCEANFRONT PROPERTY NUMBERING

Comr. Remaley asked about the status of the oceanfront property numbering.  Town Manager Fuller explained that staff has done a lot of advertising; he will direct staff to prepare another reminder mailing. 

MAYOR PRO TEM FARAH – GOVERNMENT ACCESS CHANNEL COMMITTEE

Mayor Pro Tem Farah reported that the Government Access Channel Committee (GACC) is scheduled to meet on February 4, 2003.  He anticipates that a representative from the League of Women Voters will be present at that meeting to again discuss a modification to the GACC agreement to allow the airing of the League’s election forums on the GAC.   Mayor Pro Tem Farah noted that it was incumbent on each individual entity to approve the modification to the shared-use agreement.

Mayor Muller agreed with Mayor Pro Tem Farah and stated that the GAC agreement was prepared, correctly, to not put town government in a position to decide what should be aired on the GAC.  If the League of Women Voters would like to ask Charter to add the candidate forums back on Channel 11, the Board may want to consider support of that request.

COMR. MURRAY – FIRST FLIGHT CELEBRATION

Comr. Murray stated that he enjoyed the recent First Flight Flyover and made a couple of suggestions for the upcoming flyover event.  He suggested a pamphlet or headset with an explanation of the flyover celebration; the announcement by a radio station would also have been helpful.

Board members discussed the huge gap between each plane which was required for safety purposes.  Comr. Remaley explained that there will be more quality control during the 2003 presentation with less gaps between planes.

COMR. SADLER – JENNETTE’S PIER

Comr. Sadler appreciated the letter of thanks from Ms. Perry, granddaughter of Mr. Jennette, who constructed Jennette’s Pier.  Ms. Perry was thankful that Jennette’s Pier will not be torn down. 

COMR. SADLER – POLITICAL SIGN ORDINANCE

Comr. Sadler attended the recent Dare County public hearings where several issues were discussed.  She requested that the mayors, during an upcoming mayors’ breakfast, discuss the possibility of one ordinance to address the issue of political signage for all of Dare County.

Mayor Muller said that the Town of Southern Shores manager Tom Gjestson was convening a group to discuss/develop a universal political sign ordinance. 

COMR. SADLER – LEAGUE OF WOMEN VOTERS

Comr. Sadler suggested forwarding a letter to Charter asking them to consider airing the League of Women Voters’ Election Forums as a public/community service.  She feels the forums need to be aired by Charter and not the Government Access Channel Committee.  She also suggested that other municipalities may want to make a similar request.   

It was Board consensus to send this message to the Government Access Channel Committee for their discussion and action if desired.  

COMR. SADLER – ROSE BOWL PARADE FLOATS

Comr. Sadler reported on the success of the Dare County float in the New Year’s Day Rose Bowl Parade in California.  The float represented the Wright Brothers First Flight and the upcoming First Flight Celebration.  

CLOSED SESSION AND ADJOURNMENT

MOTION:  Comr. Murray made a motion to enter Closed Session to discuss a  personnel matter and two (2) issues concerning the acquisition of real property and then to adjourn to a Board Retreat on January 22, 2003, which begins at 8:30 a.m. (with coffee at 8:15 a.m.) with the location of the cottage in the Village at Nags Head to be announced by the Town Clerk within the next few days.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which passed unanimously.  The time was 3:49 p.m.
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